

No. 5210 | AUGUST 28, 2021 DOUGLAS AND SARAH ALLISON CENTER FOR FOREIGN POLICY

ISSUE BRIEF

President Biden Must Reaffirm U.S. Support for Ukraine in Meeting with President Zelenskyy

Alexis Mrachek, Daniel Kochis, and Luke Coffey

KEY TAKEAWAYS

President Biden will meet with Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy on August 31 at the White House. This will be the first meeting between the two leaders.

It is in America's interest that Ukraine remains independent and sovereign, and that it maintains the ability to choose its own destiny without outside interference.

Biden should reaffirm U.S. advocacy for Ukraine's NATO membership, supply more weapons to Ukraine, and maintain sanctions pressure on the Nord Stream 2 project. n September 1, President Joe Biden will meet with Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy at the White House. This will be the first meeting between the two leaders. Ukraine has experienced Russian aggression over the past seven years and needs continued U.S. support.

To demonstrate to President Zelenskyy that the U.S. stands with Ukraine, President Biden should reaffirm the United States' advocacy for Ukraine's future membership in the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), supply more weapons to Ukraine with fewer restrictions, maintain sanctions pressure on the Nord Stream 2 pipeline project, and buttress Ukraine during this especially risky time. The U.S. must also make its Nord Stream 2 position clear to the new German government that will be forming after the September 26 elections in Germany.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib5210

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Seven Years of Russian Aggression

Ukraine has suffered from Russian aggression for the past seven years and counting. Since 2014, almost 5 percent of Ukraine's landmass, and more than half of its coastline, have been under illegal Russian occupation in Crimea.

In eastern Ukraine today, Russia and Russian-backed separatists continue to propagate a war that has resulted in more than 14,000 lives lost¹ and 30,000 wounded.² The war has also inflicted heavy damage on the Ukrainian economy and has slowed down Ukraine's progress toward deepening ties with the transatlantic community. Within the past year, fighting has increased in the Donbas region. Between July 2020 and July 2021, 45 Ukrainian soldiers were killed and 163 were injured.³

Because the U.S. is only seven months into the Biden Administration, it remains to be seen how President Biden's policies toward Ukraine will materialize. When President Donald Trump was in office, his Administration oversaw sizeable weapons sales and aid-package grants to Ukraine. Between December 2017 and June 2020, the U.S. granted Ukraine more than \$687 million in aid and weaponry, including at least 360 Javelin antitank missiles, 47 Javelin launchers, and more than a dozen Mark VI patrol boats, plus snipers, ammunition, radar systems, and other gear.⁴

In March and April this year, Russia amassed military vehicles and tens of thousands of troops along Ukraine's border and in Crimea, allegedly to prepare for strategic exercises.⁵ Russia's troop numbers were estimated to be at more than 100,000.⁶ In late April, Russia announced it would be reducing its troop numbers around Ukraine,⁷ but, as of late June, Russia allegedly had only withdrawn "a few thousand troops" from its shared border with Ukraine.⁸

In the midst of Russia's aggressive actions in and surrounding Ukraine, it is important to remember the facts: Russia invaded Ukraine; Russia illegally occupies Crimea; Russia provoked and continues to support a separatist movement in eastern Ukraine that did not exist before 2014; and Russia is the aggressor, while Ukraine is the victim.

The Problems with Nord Stream 2

In President Biden and Zelenskyy's meeting, the topic of Nord Stream 2 is sure to arise.

With only 9 miles left to be laid, the Nord Stream 2 pipeline, which runs from Russia to Germany, is expected to be completed within the next month.⁹ It is a costly folly that is neither economically necessary nor geopolitically prudent. The efforts of the Trump Administration and Congress were remarkably successful in halting construction of the pipeline.

However, this past February, with President Biden newly in office and winter soon to recede, construction restarted on the pipeline, at the time with 46 miles remaining.¹⁰ In May, President Biden signaled acquiescence to the pipeline's competition by withdrawing sanctions against the operator Nord Stream 2 AG and its CEO, in a misguided effort to reset relations with Germany. Desperately searching for an off-ramp, the Biden Administration found one in July in the form of a U.S.– German agreement on measures, which purports to mitigate the negative impacts of the pipeline. The agreement, however, is merely a hollow diplomatic gesture that fails to provide the necessary tools to punish impending Russian aggression and energy coercion.

The agreement falls short, for instance, on assistance to those Eastern European countries that would be most affected by the pipeline's completion, especially Ukraine. Germany's promise to help to extend Russia's gas transit agreement with Ukraine is merely a promise to try. History has shown that no Russian assurances granted in negotiations can be trusted. Moscow will have little incentive to negotiate an extension, especially once Nord Stream 2 is up and running. The first half of 2021 already has seen a 12.7 percent year-over-year decline in gas transit via Ukraine.¹¹ This is just a taste of what is to come; in June, Russian President Vladimir Putin stated that Ukraine will need to show "good will" to ensure the continuance of overland Russian gas transit.¹²

In addition, a planned German "green fund" for Ukraine (with "the stated aim of supporting Ukraine's energy transition, energy efficiency and energy security"¹³) even if fully funded, has no guarantee of success, nor is it clear that a Ukrainian energy transition is supported by Ukrainians themselves. Finally, the paltry sums promised by Germany to assist Ukraine's energy transition (\$175 million for the green fund, plus "the nomination of a special envoy to help Ukraine phase out coal with \$70 million of funding"¹⁴) pales in comparison to annual revenues of over \$2 billion in 2020 that Ukraine currently collects from transit fees, which will be placed in obvious jeopardy.¹⁵

Nevertheless, just because the physical pipeline is soon to be completed does not necessarily mean that it will ever become fully operational. The pipeline must still pass technical and regulatory certification,¹⁶ obtain insurance,¹⁷ and traverse a slew of impending legal challenges.¹⁸ The U.S. should continue to pursue policies relating to Nord Stream 2 that advance the U.S. national interest of ensuring that the pipeline never becomes fully operational, while supporting allies who would face the brunt of its impact.

Recommendations for the Biden Administration

In his meeting with President Zelenskyy, President Biden must reaffirm U.S. support for Ukraine. This support can be manifested in several ways. Specifically, President Biden should:

- **Reaffirm U.S. advocacy for Ukraine's future NATO membership.** President Biden should reassure President Zelenskyy that the United States will continue to advocate for an open-door policy for Ukraine, and that Russia does not have a veto right, including over any future Ukrainian membership.
- Supply more weapons to Ukraine with fewer restrictions. When Ukraine received its first Javelin anti-tank missiles in 2018, part of the agreement with the Trump Administration was that the missiles would remain in storage far away from the front lines until they become necessary.¹⁹ Every country has the right to self-defense. Weapons can be an effective part of a larger strategy for assisting Ukraine. As authorized by successive National Defense Authorization Acts, the U.S. should appropriate funds to increase its assistance to the Ukrainian military, including more anti-armor weapons, anti-aircraft weapons, and small arms with fewer, or more flexible, restrictions.
- **Maintain sanctions pressure on Nord Stream 2.** In August, the Biden Administration sanctioned a Russian insurer²⁰ working with Nord Stream 2 but kept in place waivers for Nord Stream 2 AG and its CEO. This new sanction against an insurer is a positive step, the continued waivers are not. It is imperative that the Administration keep sanctions pressure on entities taking part in any aspects of getting the pipeline ready for operations. The U.S. cannot stop the pipeline with one hand tied behind its back. Congress, for its part, should consider withdrawing the President's ability to issue national interest waivers for congressionally mandated Nord Stream 2 sanctions.
- Make the U.S. position on Nord Stream 2 clear to the new German government. The pipeline will not be fully operational before German federal elections are held on September 26. It remains unclear who will become the next chancellor and how long it will take for a new government to form. Regardless, the U.S. should make clear to the new chancellery that it views the pipeline as an unacceptable

geopolitical danger, and work with the new government to ensure that Nord Stream 2 never becomes operational. At a minimum, the U.S. must add some enforceable actions to a laughably weak Biden– Merkel agreement.²¹

• **Buttress Ukraine during an especially risky time.** The imminent completion of Nord Stream 2, coupled with a loss of global confidence in the U.S. following a disastrous withdrawal from Afghanistan, has left Ukraine in an especially imperiled position. The U.S. should encourage Germany to bolster its paltry pledges of support to Ukraine in the agreement, and work toward an agreed commitment of robust responses to the energy pressure on Ukraine, which is sure to come once Nord Stream 2 is up and running.

Conclusion

Modern Ukraine represents the idea in Europe that each country has the sovereign ability to determine its own path, decide with whom it has relations, and how and by whom it is governed. No outside actor (in this case Russia) should have a veto on membership or close relations with organizations like NATO. It is in America's interest that Ukraine remains independent and sovereign, and that it maintains the ability to choose its own destiny without outside interference.

Alexis Mrachek is Research Associate in the Douglas and Sarah Allison Center for Foreign Policy, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation. **Daniel Kochis** is Senior Policy Analyst in European Affairs in the Margaret Thatcher Center for Freedom, of the Davis Institute. **Luke Coffey** is Director of the Allison Center.

Endnotes

- 1. Yuras Karmanau, "Ukraine Says 2 Soldiers Killed in East Amid Russia Tensions," Associated Press, May 7, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/ukraine -russia-europe-3f9f33dfafe0dbdef1beda466a514e5c (accessed August 12, 2021).
- 2. "Death Toll Up to 13,000 in Ukraine Conflict, Says UN Rights Office," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, February 26, 2019, https://www.rferl.org /a/death-toll-up-to-13-000-in-ukraine-conflict-says-un-rights-office/29791647.html (accessed August 17, 2021).
- 3. Liza Semko, "Russian-Backed Militants Kill 45 Ukrainian Soldiers During Year-Long Ceasefire in Donbas," *Kyiv Post*, July 27, 2021, https://www.kyivpost .com/ukraine-politics/russian-backed-militants-kill-45-ukrainian-soldiers-during-year-long-ceasefire-in-donbas.html (accessed August 17, 2021).
- 4. These numbers are based on a number of sources from research conducted by Heritage Foundation analysts.
- 5. "U.S. Concerned Over Reported Russian Troop Movements Amid Heightened Tensions in Eastern Ukraine," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, March 31, 2021, https://www.rferl.org/a/ukrainian-russian-military-buildup-border/31180563.html (accessed August 17, 2021).
- 6. Michael Gordon and Georgi Kantchev, "Satellite Images Show Russia's Expanding Ukraine Buildup," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 20, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/satellite-images-show-russias-expanding-ukraine-buildup-11618917238 (accessed August 17, 2021).
- 7. Anton Troianovski, "After Testing the World's Limits, Putin Steps Back from the Brink," *The New York Times*, April 23, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com /2021/04/23/world/europe/russia-putin-navalny-ukraine.html?searchResultPosition=1 (accessed August 17, 2021).
- 8. Helene Cooper and Julian E. Barnes, "80,000 Russian Troops Remain at Ukraine Border as U.S. and NATO Hold Exercises," *The New York Times*, June 24, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/05/us/politics/biden-putin-russia-ukraine.html (accessed August 17, 2021).
- Dina Khrennikova and Vanessa Dezem, "Russia Says Contentious Gas Pipeline a Few Miles From Completion," Bloomberg, August 20, 2021, https:// www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-08-20/russia-says-contentious-gas-pipeline-a-few-miles-from-completion (accessed August 20, 2021).
- 10. America Hernandez, "Russian Ship Resumes Nord Stream 2 Construction Despite Sanctions," *Politico*, February 7, 2021, https://www.politico.eu/article /sanctioned-russian-ship-resumes-nord-stream-2-construction/ (accessed August 20, 2021).
- 11. Natalia Zinets, "Russian Gas Transit via Ukraine Falls 12.7% in H1 2021," NASDAQ, July 8, 2021, https://www.nasdaq.com/articles/russian-gas-transit-via -ukraine-falls-12.7-in-h1-2021-2021-07-08 (accessed August 23, 2021).
- 12. "Ukraine Must Show Good Will if It Wants Russian Gas Transit, Putin Says," Reuters, July 4, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/ukraine -must-show-good-will-if-it-wants-russian-gas-transit-putin-says-2021-06-04/ (accessed August 23, 2021).
- 13. Nikolaus J. Kurmayer, "Ukraine Gets Compensation in Exchange for US–Germany Deal on Nord Stream 2," EURACTIV, July 22, 2021, https://www .euractiv.com/section/energy-environment/news/ukraine-gets-compensation-in-exchange-for-us-germany-deal-on-nord-stream-2/ (accessed August 23, 2021).
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Haik Gugarats and Paul Martin, "US–German Deal Addresses Ukraine Gas Transit," Argus Media, July 22, 2021, https://www.argusmedia.com/en/news /2236884-usgerman-deal-addresses-ukraine-gas-transit (accessed August 23, 2021).
- 16. "German Court to Rule on Nord Stream 2 Pipeline on 25 August," EURACTIV, August 19, 2021, https://www.euractiv.com/section/energy/news /german-court-to-rule-on-nord-stream-2-pipeline-on-25-august/ (accessed August 23, 2021).
- 17. Dina Khrennikova, Olga Tanas, and Elena Mazneva, "Russia's Nord Stream Pipeline 99% Complete, But Insurance Needed Before Gas Flows," *Insurance Journal*, August 20, 2021, https://www.insurancejournal.com/news/international/2021/08/20/628060.htm (accessed August 23, 2021).
- 18. Margarita Assenova, "What Next for Nord Stream Two? The Legal Battle in Europe Begins," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, August 11, 2021, https://jamestown .org/program/what-next-for-nord-stream-two-the-legal-battle-in-europe-begins/ (accessed August 23, 2021).
- 19. Nolan Peterson, "Ukrainian Troops Weigh in on the Value of U.S. Military Aid," Coffee or Die, June 25, 2020, https://coffeeordie.com/us-military-aid -ukraine/ (accessed on August 25, 2021).
- 20. Nick Wadhams, "US Sanctions Russian Insurer in New Nord Stream 2 Report," *American Journal of Transportation*, August 20, 2021, https://ajot.com /news/u.s-sanctions-russian-insurer-in-new-nord-stream-2-report (accessed August 23, 2021).
- 21. "Don't Celebrate the Nord Stream 2 Deal," Bloomberg, July 28, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-07-28/u-s-germany-nord -stream-2-deal-offers-little-to-celebrate (accessed August 26, 2021).